St Teresa’s Parish Pastoral Council
Minutes of Meeting held on Wednesday 24th January 2018
Present: Paul Carter (Chair); Fr John Mulligan; Margaret O’Donovan; Adri Wells; Mary Mandryk; Mary Cadd; Rob Mobile; Con Diver; Brendan Gilbert; Lorraine Pinto; Bernadette Mulhern; Fred Mendonça;  Jean Dolan; Margaret Malone; Justin Dachtler; Liz Cortinho; Mary Lee; Marion Akuamoah; Theresa Goldband (Minutes)
Apologies for absence:  Denis Yorke; Mary Gell
	1. Opening Prayer
2. Apologies

3. Minutes of previous meeting
	The meeting was opened with a prayer led by Adri Wells.
See above.

A couple of corrections to names and minutes were agreed.
	

	4. Matters arising from previous meeting
	Matters arising will be dealt with under agenda items.
	

	5. Pastoral & General Parish Life

a) Sacramental Review



b) CHEC

c) Music & IT 







d) Advent & Christmas Services
e) Parish Questionnaire
	First Holy Communion – the children will have a Liturgy of Light Mass at 6.30pm on Saturday 27th January.
Margaret Malone raised the question of music for the four FHC Masses on 12th, 13th, 19th and 20th May.  She will designate a group leader to liaise with Fred regarding music cover for each of the Masses.  Fr John mentioned a parishioner, Claire, would be stepping in this Saturday playing guitar and singing.  She may also be available for one of the FHC Masses.
Confirmation - Rob reported that the team would be meeting in a couple of weeks to discuss the next programme.  It has been suggested that the sacrament will be offered to Year 10 children with the programme starting in September on a weekly basis.  A date for Confirmation will need to be agreed with Bishop Hendricks first before dates for the programme can be arranged.
Rob has been researching an Alpha course for young people which he would like to pilot with older children who have already been Confirmed.
RCIA - Five people will receive sacraments this Easter, three are catechumen candidates and one child will receive Communion.  The Rite of Election will take place at Southwark Cathedral on 17th February and candidates will be received into the Church on Easter Saturday, 31st March.
Prayer Groups - Adoration on Tuesday evenings has only a small number of people attending.  Con raised for consideration trying a different evening, or an earlier time of 5-6pm?
Mary Mandryk reported that the Mothers Prayer Group was now attended by 8-10 people, the optimum number for this to work well. The meetings are held on the first Sunday of each month.   Justin added that the schools Mothers Prayer Group was also continuing with the next meeting on Tuesday 30th January.
Baptisms - Ongoing on a monthly basis.

Altar Servers - Having successfully attended five training sessions we now have new altar servers who were recruited before Christmas. Pat Doherty continues to do a wonderful job organising and managing such large numbers, over 50 at Christmas when some young people returned to serve.
Melanie is currently pursuing bid applications which have been submitted. Three range between 4 and 90K and a couple are smaller trusts.
There is a new finance team in place at Southwark diocese and changes have been made to some financial procedures.  This may mean that the parish will need to re-apply to the diocese for further approval.   The diocesan applications team meet monthly.  The CHEC Business Plan will need to be reviewed in light of these changes but should still be acceptable, detailing proposed support of staff, activities, running and maintenance of  the building.
Two donations have been received, each of £500.  

Mary the organist is currently unwell and it is not known when she will be able to return.
Brendan and Chris will attend to the network routing between the basement and the church and install a new system.  This should address the technical problem in the office.  Rob will be replacing the projector in the parish hall this Saturday.

All the services over Advent and Christmas went very well.  The New Year’s Day Mass was very well attended and lots of food was brought in to share. There was the usual issue of crowding in the narthex with parishioners overflowing into the porch and outside the church.  Some suggestions were made to redesign the area around the dis-used cupboard and confessionals and extend the gallery.  However, this would require a large amount of funding.
A toughened glass barrier is being looked at for installation on the gallery balcony.  This may cost in the region of 4k.

The 2018 Parish Questionnaire was completed at all Masses on the weekend of 20th/21st January.  A return of 35% of all parishioners (40% including the youth questionnaire) was an improvement from last time. Some of the issues were as expected, parking and seating, better communications.  The hall extension, youth work and liturgy were recognised as were the screen projectors.  Some comments would need to be looked into, some were conflicting, some had already been achieved and some were non-achievable.
Examples of suggestions:  A children’s choir; Coffee after 9am Mass; more involvement from school children at Mass. Stop the rush from the narthex for communion.

Paul will announce at the 6.30pm Mass this Saturday to receive Communion each row will come up one at time then those in the narthex.  At the 9am Mass Brendan will keep the narthex doors closed until the last row has gone up for Communion.
Some parishioners had put their name down as volunteers.  Fr John suggested a Skills Survey in Lent and to advertise specific areas where volunteers are needed.

Paul will produce some feedback for the parish which can also be published on the web.

The Youth Survey went to 80-90 people but only parts of the forms were filled in.  Rob will re-do the form in a slightly different way to obtain further information.  Justin offered some time at school when it would be possible for the children to fill one in.
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	6. Community Project Report
	Rob had left a report for the PPC at the November meeting outlying three options the Community Project could take.  Option 3 was preferred by the Youth staff and project.  A meeting was held by the PPC Chairs, Youth Staff and Justin to discuss possibilities; however, there is now definitely no funding so this option is no longer viable.

Both youth clubs are now stopped as the annual budget of 55k was not sustainable. Meetings are being held between the Youth Team and the diocese regarding redundancies.  A few volunteers from the parish came forward as a result of a notice in the newsletter but finances involved were too great.

Rob noted future possibilities are an Inters Club for 11-14 year olds and Connect + to continue for the older ones.

Justin informed the PPC that as part of building bridges between School and Parish and within the 10k funding allotted for this work he would like to investigate the continuation of this project in some form.  This may be to support a Junior Club which could be hosted in the parish centre. 

Fr John confirmed that these changes would not have an effect on the Confirmation programme as that was self-funding through the parents.  Fred wondered if there was a possibility the parish, given its sound financial footing, could help the school with the youth activity.  Justin would need to thoroughly think through the logistics and finances of any activity before any final decisions.

Rob Mobilé was thanked by the PPC on behalf of the parish and school for all the wonderful work carried out over the past ten years.
	Justin

	7. Parish Finance Report
	Adri circulated the finance details to the meeting.  The Year End surplus is estimated to be in the region of 30k, 22k of which is allocated to CHEC. Parish assets of 98k include 70k for loan repayments. Income was slightly down on last year.

IFM (on behalf of Southwark diocese) would be taking over arrangements for our electricity supply from the end of March.  They have quoted less than our existing suppliers Npower.
A Finance & CHEC report needs to be made to the parish, highlighting that we are now looking to raise 150k instead of the original 300k.  Paul confirmed a meeting of CHEC would be held shortly.
	

	8. School report

	The school has taken over provision of Before & After School care as the current provider Schoolfriend Club has gone. Furthering the schools Faith Formation for young people this will feed into Ofsted on their next visit.
Advent saw a high quality of services and nativities at school and the whole of Year 4 sang at the Christmas Lunch held in the parish centre. Thanks to Mary Mandryk for attending one of the Christmas services.
Justin will meet with Rob and Jo next Wednesday to discuss the MySpace/Chapel preparations for Lent.

Justin remarked on the new mural hanging in the parish centre. Rob explained this was based on a Monet art form, with assistance from an artist it was completed by everyone from the clubs joining in.


	

	9. Eucharistic Pilgrimage to Liverpool Sept 2018
	Diocesan prayer cards for the Eucharistic Conference were distributed to members of the PPC.  Currently awaiting application forms from the Bishops Conference for delegates.

The seven themes will have their beginnings at Liverpool but will grow and take form within each parish after the Conference.
The 7 themes: – (1) Eucharist  (2) Adoration  (3) Scripture  (4) Ecclesiology  (5) Formation (6) Music and (7) Mission.
There will be a series of talks leading up to the Conference which will be recorded as podcasts and made available on the website.
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Saturday 3rd February will be the next session in the series given by Brendan Cleary on the Apostolate of Adoration and will be held at CCF, Tooting Bec.

Acclaimed Scripture Scholar Fr Nick King, SJ  will deliver the following session ‘Get A Life’ on the relationship between scripture and Eucharist at the Parish Centre, Sacred Heart, Wimbledon on Thursday April 12th 7.30pm.
	

	10. Confidential Items
	One

	

	11. AOB
	Marion Akuamoah will chair the next meeting

	

	12. Closing Prayer 
	The meeting was closed with a prayer led by Liz Cortinho

	

	Next Meetings:
	Wednesday 28th February 2018 7.30pm
Chair:  Marion Akuamoah
Opening prayer:  TBA
Closing prayer:  TBA
Wednesday 11th April 2018
Wednesday 16th May 2018
The meetings will be held at 7.30pm.
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